OHA Board Meeting Minutes

October 20, 2015

In attendance:  Eddie Reiter, Alison Martin, Kirsten Whitsett, Linda Furtado, Heather Pineda, Erica Braun. Dave Curto and Alice Muller, for Associate Member interview only.
1) Agenda: Reviewed and approved, with certain items delayed to future meeting due to timing.

2) Minutes: Notes from last meeting approved.

3) Treasurer’s Report:  Treasurer’s duties have been transitioning from Eddie to Alison M. Alison has been working on calculating work hours for the year that just ended.  One member requested an extension to complete work hours, and this member was given a deadline of December to complete the hours.  Another member who was admitted mid-year last year was granted an exception from completing all required feedings because his feeding dates were scheduled for the end of the feeding season and we stopped feeding early.

4) Membership Committee Report:  There are two open horse spaces.  At a past meeting, the Board approved filling one space.  A prospective member will be interviewed on November 8th.  The Board discussed whether to fill the second empty space.  EBMUD has given no indication that our AUMs will be reduced, but they did share that another horse lease had to reduce their membership by five spaces due to drought-induced lack of forage.  Erica thinks we have had more horses on the pasture this year than in past years, and offered her opinion that the pasture would benefit from one annual cycle with fewer horses.  The Board voted to defer filling the second space until December, when the Board will revisit the issue.
5) EBMUD Report: Eddie, Erica, Sally, Linda and Heather met with Kerry Blackwell and Elizabeth Hill-Prussia at EBMUD on September 30th regarding the Annual Grazing Plan and capital improvements, as well as other topics.  EBMUD confirmed that all capital improvement projects from the 2014-15 year were completed and OHA received credit for them.  For 2015-16, OHA’s lease payment is $12,338.  We can receive credit for up to half of that amount ($6,169) for grazing rotation and capital improvements.  We hope to achieve Tier 3 grazing this year, which will give us $3,701 in credits, leaving $2,468 available for capital improvement projects. 
 It should be noted that in accordance with our lease contract, OHA can “borrow” capital improvement credits from future years, not to exceed 50% of the total lease payment (minus any tiered grazing credits) over the five-year lease term.  The current lease term expires in 2017.
OHA presented the following projects as possible capital improvements for this year. Discussion from the meeting is indicated in italics.
Highest Priorities for OHA:

1) Supplemental Feeding 

a) Feeding Station Enclosure in Upper Sullivan Pasture.  EBMUD said this would not be approved in time to be a capital improvement, but they did give us several metal pipe panels to use for the enclosure.

b) Pond Pasture Hay Barn Renovation

i) Pour cement floor. We would need to borrow from future years’ capital improvement credits to do this project (estimated to cost more than $10K). EBMUD is in agreement that the structure should be maintained, in a cost-effective manner.
ii) Rebuild walls to be waterproof and animal-proof

c) Feeding Station Hay Protection

i) Permanent or temporary structures over hay stacks to protect from rain – 5 locations. EBMUD suggested we get estimates for a temporary structure for one location, and try it as a “pilot project.”  EBMUD says that permanent hay storage structures would not be a capital improvement priority, but they may approve temporary structures. 

2) Fencing

a) Ring Pasture Fence Replacement.  EBMUD told us that they would replace the entire ring pasture fence (even though technically only the section bordering Wildcat Canyon road is a “boundary fence” that falls under EBMUD’s responsibility – the rest of the fence is OHA’s responsibility to maintain/replace). Therefore, we would not include this as a capital improvement project. OHA requested that barbless wire be used when the fence is replaced.  EBMUD will need to discuss internally as to how this project fits in with their other priorities.  
Other Projects for Consideration:

3) Supplemental Feeding

a) Replace Red Hay Barn.  EBMUD suggested this be included in the five-year plan for property improvements that is listed in the AGP.  Similar to the pond barn repairs, this would be an expensive project that would likely require borrowing from future years’ capital improvement credits. 
4) Water

a) Create a water source at south end of Upper Sullivan pasture. Erica suggested this as a way of easing the overuse of the current trough area.  EBMUD will discuss this internally.  Joe at EBMUD has said he thinks there is a spring in the Upper Sullivan that could be tapped as a water source.  
b) Install shut-off valve for Upper Sullivan trough.  EBMUD said this is a simple, low-cost project that OHA should do, regardless of whether we include it as a capital improvement.
c) Fix leak/contain spring on hill behind red barn saddling area.  EBMUD believes this is a spring, not a leak.  Last summer they shut off the water in the pipes that go down the hill, and the “leak” did not dry up.  They could try doing that again next summer; it would have to be coordinated with the herd moves so that water is available in the occupied pastures.
d) Install gutters on compost bin roof; catch rainwater in tank and use to moisten compost piles.  EBMUD thinks this is a great idea that OHA should do; they didn’t think it should be a capital improvement.
5) Fencing

a) Seaview boundary fence replacement. This would be, by law, a joint project between the East Bay Regional Park District and EBMUD.  EBMUD will need to discuss internally and with the Park District.  This project could take a while to get completed due to the administrative complexity.  We also discussed the boundary fence along Monte Vista Rd. in the Pear Orchard; EBMUD acknowledged that it also needs to be replaced. 
OHA needs to get estimates for the projects we want to complete this year, and present them to EBMUD.

Other issues discussed with EMBUD included:

· EBMUD gave the go-ahead for the rest of the fire risk mitigation work to be completed, so that OHA can obtain the full Fire Safe grant amount for which it applied. EBMUD said they have dedicated 75 hours of staff time to the project.

· Swain Biologics is studying the Alameda Whipsnake on EBMUD property.  Any biologists accessing the property should be carrying permits from EBMUD.

· EBMUD’s preference regarding the pond is that it be unfenced.
· The area outside the bar gate at the intersection of Wildcat Canyon and El Toyonal is not EBMUD property, it is the County right of way. 

· Kerry will be on leave for 4 – 6 weeks starting October 22nd. 
6) Interview of Prospective Associate Member:  Dave Curto brought Alice Muller to be interviewed as an Associate Member.  She was approved for Associate Membership. 
7) Planning Grid:  The Board reviewed the following items on the OHA Planning Grid for the month of October:
a) Meet with EBMUD re: Annual Grazing Plan – Completed

b) Adopt budget for current year – In process

c) Set dues for the year – To be discussed at a future Board meeting

d) Truck feed on weeds in Plateau Pasture – Completed

e) Plan Fall Work Party – To be discussed

f) Pay state corporate tax – Completed

g) Reward for most work hours (bale of hay) – To be completed after work hour counts done

8) Upper Sullivan Enclosure:  Page is Upper Sullivan manager and needs help with this project.    The Board identified some prospective volunteers who have recently asked for work projects. EBMUD gave us a number of pipe panels to use, which was very helpful.  As of the finalization of these minutes, the project has been nearly completed, thanks to Page, Dave C., David L. and others.

9) Probationary Membership Approval:  Dave Curto and Page Shorer were granted full Proprietary Member status.  Congratulations!  And thanks to both for their hard work in recent months!
10) Ring Pasture Fence Repair: During the meeting, EBMUD told us that they would replace the entire ring pasture fence (see above).  The Board discussed having a double fence –adding an electric fence inside the repaired fence, since this is our shelter-in-place location in case of a fire.  The Board will get estimates for the cost of an electric fence.
11) Pasture Management Teams:  As discussed at the General Membership meeting, teams have been formed to manage the pastures.  The list of team members was sent to the membership after the meeting – if you haven’t done so already, please look for your pasture team assignment.  The Board encourages the pasture team leads (the pasture managers) to contact their team members and plan a meeting to walk the pasture and familiarize the members with the water supply, fencing and weed control issues.  Please note there is a pasture management task list on the OHA website.
12) OHA Jobs List:  A list of tasks needing committed members was passed around at the General Membership meeting, but not everyone had a chance to sign up for jobs.  The Board will send out the list via email and asks members to sign up for tasks.

13) Speed Limit Rule:  The Board discussed adding a new rule to the OHA Rules which states, “The speed limit on El Toyonal is 10 MPH.  Drivers must be careful at all times.”  Eddie sent this proposed new rule to the membership for the 30-day comment period.  Please let Eddie know if you have concerns about the new rule.

14) Vet Clinics:  The vet clinics continue to be difficult to manage effectively.  The O’Brien clinic was poorly organized, and it was an issue that not all horse owners were present. Julie will talk to Dr. O’Brien for feedback on what will help the clinics run more smoothly.
15) Probationary Period for Associate Members: A member sent a suggestion to the Board that Associate Members have a probationary period.  The Board had a great discussion about the idea but made no decision at this meeting.  This will be revisited in the future.
16) Salt:  Concern was expressed by a member about the use of loose salt during the winter, when rain may build up in the salt pan.  The Board suggests that pasture managers put out small blocks of salt in pastures where horses will be for short periods of time, and keep the salt away from water such as by placing it in the weeds.
17) Next Meeting:  Will be held on November 17th, 7 pm at Heather’s house.
Minutes submitted by Heather Pineda and Alison Martin.

